Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes     October 28, 2019         Memorial Hall
          7:00 pm
Call to Order: Chair Matt Marchese called the meeting to order at 7 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Bob Manners and Andrew Baker. 
Media Present:  None
Acceptance of Minutes: A motion was put forth by Andrew to accept the minutes of the October 15 meeting. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved. A motion was made by Andrew to accept the minutes of the October 15 executive session. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.
Noteworthy News: 
· The next regularly scheduled Selectboard meeting would fall on Veteran’s Day, so the Board will not meet on that day. If necessary, the Board will meet on November 13, otherwise the next Selectboard meeting will be on November 25.

·  The annual village leaf collection  will be Tuesday, November 12, weather permitting. The Highway Department will be collecting bagged leaves, which should be out at the curb by 7 am. Only leaves should be in the bags, no trash or other materials.
· Bob reminded residents to make sure that kids are visible at Halloween by wearing some sort of reflective clothing or by carrying lights.

· The Shelburne Center Halloween Party will be held on the 31st, at 7 pm, all are welcome.

· Real Estate and Personal Property taxes are due on November 1. The Collector’s office will be open that day from 8 am until 2pm. Payments may also be made online or can be left in the lock box in the foyer of the Town Hall.

Department Liaison Reports:

Highway Department – Two trucks are still out for repairs. Paving has been completed on Bardwells Ferry Road. The Bassett Road Bridge is in. When the weather permits, the Highway department will pave the approaches. Mark Shippee is setting up a meeting with Terry Walker to discuss a Mass Works grant.
Senior Center – Seniors are reminded to consider applying for the heating oil assistance program. The November calendar of events is posted on the Senior Center website.
Police Department – According to Chief Bardwell, Mass Highway will complete the Route 2 project by the end of November.
Appointments: 
7:30 pm Kyle Dragon, Regional Animal Control Officer – Introduction – At the last Annual Town Meeting it was voted to join with six other towns in sharing an Animal Control Officer. More than 75 applications for the position were received, with Kyle Dragon being selected. Kyle was asked how he handles more than one call at once, considering the large area he covers. He said that so far there had not been many overlapping calls, but when there are he prioritizes. Currently there is no back up officer, but that may change if the program expands. Kyle currently works Tuesday through Saturday from about 10 am until 6 pm. When off duty he is assigned a vehicle, and can respond to emergencies. Kyle has had more than 500 hours of training for this position.

Old Business:
Highway Department Employee Self-Evaluation Process (draft) – After reviewing the form, everyone is happy with it. The Board may review the form again in a year. This form is a self-evaluation, not a performance review, and will be used during an employee’s probationary period. A motion was put forth by Matt to adopt the Highway Department’s new employee self-evaluation process for new hires. This was seconded by Bob and approved by Bob and Matt. Andrew abstained. 

Police Station Renovation Project – Work is Underway – The electrical work is 90 % completed. The fire alarm bid has been awarded and once that is in, the electrical work will get finished, and then the walls can be closed in. The renovation is still on track for an end of November completion. 
Employee Performance Review Form – Terry had created a simple form asking for accomplishments, setbacks/areas needing improvement, and goals for the year. Matt liked that form for evaluating department heads, but felt a more detailed form would be better for evaluating employees. Town Counsel is opposed to performance reviews; though the Board was a bit unclear on what grounds she was opposed. Andrew felt reviews were useful in learning if there were any problems and helping to resolve any issues. Bob noted that performance reviews were currently only a guide to performance and were not tied to raises. Matt said if evaluations were going to be done, there needs to be some sort of follow-up process, and if goal setting was a part of the evaluation, those goals should be reviewed at least quarterly. Matt will check with Terry to find out about Town Counsel’s concerns in more detail.
Senior Center Expansion RE: Member Town Meeting – The Board is proposing that a meeting of the Selectboards and Finance Committees of the three member towns be held on December 4 at the Buckland-Shelburne Elementary School at 6:30 pm.  Terry will try to coordinate the date with Ashfield and Buckland.
New Business: 
GSFABA Street Use Permit RE: Moonlight Magic, November 29, 2019 – An application for street closure has been received for the annual Moonlight Magic event. It is asking that Bridge Street be closed from Main Street to Water Street from 3 pm until 10 pm. Two police officers will be required for an estimated total cost of $440. A motion was made by Andrew to approve the closure of Bridge Street as requested and to waive the Police Department fee. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.
Salvation Army Red Kettle Campaign Request for Bridge Street – The Salvation Army has requested permission to be present outside of Keystone Market with their Red Kettle Campaign on Thursdays and Saturdays from November 30 until December 21. The market has given permission. Also requested was permission to set up in from of the Masonic Building on November 9. A motion was put forth by Andrew to accept the proposal for the Red Kettle Campaign as presented by the Salvation Army. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.

Award of 2019 CDBG Proposal for Grant Administration Services ​– Breezeway Farm Consulting Inc. was the sole proposer in response to the town’s RFP for the 2019 CDBG projects ($36,000) and additional services associated with the preparation of a 2020 CDBG application ($7,500). Terry recommended contracting with them for $43,500. Andrew presented a motion to award the grant administration contract for the 2019 CDBG program and preparation of the 2020 grant application to Breezeway Farm Consulting, Inc. Bob seconded the motion which was unanimously approved.

Nina Talayco, 17 Water Street RE: Winter Parking – Nina does not have a driveway and often parks on the street. During winter snow emergencies, when street parking is prohibited she often parks along the north border of the parking lot off Water Street. Recently two electric car-charging stations were installed along that north border, making two less spaces to use for snow emergency parking. Nina asked if those two spaces now marked “electric car only” could be waived during snow emergencies to be used by non-electric cars. Bob said the police were currently checking out the situation along the north border of the lot, which seems to have become a long-term parking area for residents. Matt said he would check with the Chief to see about that situation. Discussion followed concerning the fact that it was unlikely that people would be charging their electric cars during a snow emergency, but if those spaces were advertised as being available for electric cars people would expect them not to be filled with other cars. Nina said the waiver could be on a year-to-year basis. The charging stations have only been in place for about two months and data on use is still be gathered. The Board will ask for feedback on possibly waiving the electric car designation from the Police and Highway Departments. They will also find out if there is money available from the Wayfinding Project for signs explaining the snow emergency waiver if it were to be approved. 
Correspondence: None
Any Other Business: None
Public Comment:  Suzette Agey-Nichols, a resident of Maple Street, came to speak about the Senior Center Expansion Project. She was aware that public forums were coming up but felt there was limited information available about the forums and that it was important to get the feel of what the townspeople as a whole want for the Senior Center. Suzette said the survey put out by the Expansion Committee is complex and requires instructions on how to complete it. She felt the survey could be skewed if it is not made more simple and direct. She was also concerned with the recent Open Meeting Law violation. Matt said that to discuss this topic further would require it to be on the agenda of a future meeting, otherwise a further discussion could be a violation of the Open Meeting Law. He encouraged Suzette to get on the agenda for a future Board meeting.
Board of Health – Andrew presented a motion to assume the duties of the Board of Health in order to approve an amendment of a septic design. Bob seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

The home at 203 Shelburne Center Road has been on the market, advertised as a four-bedroom home. The septic design for the home states it is for a three-bedroom home. Part-time Health Agent Nicole Zabko stated that the design flow of the system is well over the amount required for a four-bedroom home and was oversized in the design phase. In order for the home to support four bedrooms in accordance with Title V regulations, the Board of Health would need to approve the change from a three bedroom to a four bedroom (the home is assessed as a four bedroom).  Bob presented a motion to amend the septic design at 203 Shelburne Center Road from a three bedroom to a four bedroom. Andrew seconded the motion which passed unanimously.
Adjournment:  Bob presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:40 pm. Andrew seconded the motion which passed unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
